
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

POLICY AND IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 8th November 2006

Present:
Councillor L Henson (Chair),

Councillors Anderson, Dearing, Don, R Groome, Harrison, Hollobone and King.

06.PI.14
APOLOGIES

There were no apologies for absence.

06.PI.15
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 19th September 2006 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

06.PI.16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following interests were declared

a) Personal

Councillor Don declared an interest in item A1 as a Residential Car Parking Permit holder.

b) Prejudicial

None

c) Declarations of Party Whip

None

06.PI.17
PUBLIC SPEAKERS

Mr Bill Burton of Kettering Chamber of Trade was present at the meeting and requested top speak on Item A1 – Decriminalisation of Parking.

Mr Paul Ansell of Kettering Civic Society was present at the meeting and spoke on Item A7 – Use of Kettering Market Place.

06.PI.18
DECRIMINALISATION OF PARKING (A1)

Members of the Committee received a report that updated them in respect of the current situation with regard to the decriminalisation of parking, and also received copies of correspondence between the Chair of the Committee and the County Council Portfolio Holder for Highways and Transportation.

It was noted that the Borough Council had yet to receive the final Consultation document from the County Council, but it was anticipated that it would be received soon and reported to the Borough Council’s Executive together with comments made at this meeting. It was considered that it would be premature to comment specifically on any part of the document until it had been received. Members of the Committee were requested to note the current position and pass any general comments on to the Executive.

Mr Bill Burton of Kettering Chamber of Trade was present at the meeting and addressed members under the Council’s ‘Right to Speak’ Policy. He expressed the view that there was no support for the provision of parking meters from traders in the Town and hoped that the Council would retain control of its Car parks. He sought support from the Committee in ensuring that there would be no parking meters in Kettering Town Centre.

Members expressed their continued support for the Council’s position on this issue particularly in respect of the provision of generic wardens and the retention of Residential Parking Schemes. Support was also expressed in respect of the issue raised with regard to parking meters.

RESOLVED
that: -

i) The Executive be informed that this Committee supports the Borough Council’s position on this matter and believes that proper provision should be made for the inclusion of residential parking in any scheme introduced, and that this needs to be recognised and resolved before the Borough Council signs up to any scheme; and

ii) This Committee should continue to receive regular update reports at each meeting in respect of this issue.

06.PI.19
USE OF KETTERING MARKET PLACE (A7)

A report was submitted that reviewed usage of Kettering Market Place and provided details of the actions currently being taken and considered to re-invigorate the Heritage Quarter. The report examined these issues by looking at events that had been held and were planned, and by looking at the longer term developmental issues being considered for the area as a whole.

Members noted that the events that had been arranged for the Market Place had been organised with a family focus in mind, and also links to other events being held in the Heritage Quarter. It was also noted that any extension to the Alfred East Gallery would be subject to discussion with interested parties and would be in keeping with the character of existing buildings in the area. The reasons for the identification of the area as a ‘hot spot’ for cleanliness was outlined as being due to the volume of people passing through the area. 

Further to the above, Details of the two projects for which bids for capital funding had been submitted would be provided for members. It was anticipated that confirmation in respect of the results of these bids would be received in the near future. Members also noted that there were no plans to site a public sector business park on the Market Place.

Members expressed the view that any developments to this area should retain the character of the existing buildings.

Mr Paul Ansell of Kettering Civic Society addressed the Committee under the Council’s ’Right to Speak’ Policy and outlined proposals that his organisation had drawn up for the Market Place area. It was considered that these proposals could be fed into the ongoing consultation in respect of the Town Centre area.

RESOLVED
that Executive be requested to ensure that any future development proposals for the Market Place take into account the heritage of the buildings involved.

06.PI.20
PEOPLE’S PANEL CONSULTATION REPORT (A2)

A report was submitted that provided members with the results of the latest Peoples Panel consultation exercise, which highlighted key issues from the report and provided members with the opportunity to discuss the findings.

Details of the timing and the response rate to the survey were provided along with the topics which people were questioned about. Members were also provided with survey headlines in respect of individual topics. 

When considering this matter, members noted the request by the Monitoring and Audit Committee in respect of the re-establishment of the Recycling Task and Finish Group to look at various issues raised in respect of this matter. Members also noted issues in the report regarding environmentally-friendly housing and were appraised of initiatives being undertaken in respect of this. It was noted that proposals in respect of this issue and other linked issues would be discussed later in the meeting when the Committee’s Work Programme was considered.

Members also noted that the response from the Panel to crime reduction and street cleanliness indicated that the publics perception of the service did not correlate to performance figures. The low level of response from Panel members  in the age –group from 16-24 years was noted.

Having considered the report, it was

RESOLVED

that::-

i) the responses highlighted in Figure 9 (Satisfaction with local cleanliness factors) and Figure 20 (Services that need improving) in respect of Crime Reduction initiatives be drawn to the attention of the Executive; and

ii) the need to increase the response rate from panel members in the 16 – 24 years group be addressed.

06.PI.21
LOCAL SEARCH FEES - UPDATE (A3)

Members received notification that consultation by the Department of Communities and Local Government and the Department of Constitutional Affairs on this issue was underway and results were expected by February 2007. It was noted that the Council was supporting the work of the Local Government Association on this issue. A further report would be provided at the next meeting.

06.PI.22
CHILDREN’S DRAFT PLAY STRATEGY (A4)

Members received a report that provided them with details of the work to date on the Children’s Play Strategy. Members were appraised of the purpose of the strategy, the outcomes it sought to achieve and were provided with details of the consultation undertaken. 

Members discussed the provision of play areas in certain wards, and noted that an assessment of all green spaces in the Borough was currently being undertaken.

Members also discussed the definition of ‘play’ and the age range that the Strategy would cover. They welcomed the planned role of the ‘Park Play Rangers’. It was noted that the sum of money that had been allocated to the Student Council was not directly connected to this issue. It was further noted that the Rural Locations and Targeted Urban sites mention in the draft strategy had not yet been finalised.




RESOLVED

that the report be noted.

06.PI.23
HOMELESSNESS AND HOUSING OPTIONS (A5)

A report was submitted that advised members in respect of the strategic approach that the Council was taking to increase housing options for households that are threatened with homelessness. Details were provided in respect of the number of homeless acceptances in the County in 2006 so far, the use of temporary accommodation and homeless acceptances by age and by ethnicity. Details of the following approaches to the issue were reported

· the establishment of a new Housing Options and Strategy team

· the introduction of the ‘Move On, Move In’ programme

· the introduction of a Private Sector Leasing Scheme

· the work that was underway on the introduction of a ‘Choice Based Lettings’ (CBL)scheme

· the planned introduction of the following initiatives

· mediation for young people and their families

· negotiations with Landlords during possession proceedings

· rent deposit/rent guarantee schemes

· a ‘spend to save’ budget 

· a sanctuary scheme for victims of domestic violence

Members discussed the new strategic approach with a view to working with partners and how changes in circumstances were addressed. Details were provided of the definitions of homelessness, and the usage and cost of hostel and bed and breakfast accommodation. Members were provided with details of how it was anticipated that the CBL scheme would operate and its impact on different types of customers, such as homeless persons, foreign nationals and people without access to computers.




RESOLVED
that the report be noted.

06.PI.24
NOTTINGHAM DECLARATION ON CLIMATE CHANGE (A6)

A report was submitted that informed members about the Nottingham Declaration on Climate Change and sought views as to the best method for the Council to develop plans to mitigate and adapt to climate change.

Details of the aims of the Declaration were submitted, and members were appraised of tthe work carried out by the County Climate Change Group towards a county strategy.

It was noted that the Declaration had been ‘symbolically’ signed by an officer of the Council, but it was intended that this would be replaced by the signatures of the Leader of the Council and the Chief Executive in due course. This signing would formalise the intent of the Council to work towards developing plans and reviewing policies to address this issue.

RESOLVED
that members support the signing of the Declaration and receive reports back on progress of implementing its requirements in line with the Council’s agreed Corporate Priorities.
06.PI.25
WORK PROGRAMME (A8)

Members received the current work programme and considered items that could be added to it:-

RESOLVED
that 
the following items be added to the Committee’s Work Programme:-

i) The creation of a Task and Finish Group to consider the impact of eco-friendly initiatives on housing, industrial sites and design, to be established with immediate effect and to report initially to the next meeting of this Committee;

ii) The issue of ‘Renewable Energy’ already included on the Work Programme to be incorporated in the terms of reference of the above Group;

iii) The re-establishment of a Task and Finish Group to investigate how the Council’s recycling scheme can be further enhanced (including other refuse collection issues);

iv) A report on the Budgetary Provision for 2007/08 be included on the agenda for the next meeting of this Committee now to be held on 1st February 2007; and

v) Progress reports from the existing Task and Finish Groups be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.07pm)

Signed____________________________

Chair
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